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Ethan Zirinsky: Youngest Newsletter Fan

Everyone loves the West 104th St. Block Association Newsletter.  We welcome your suggestions for articles, and your comments.

[image: image2.wmf]Holiday Good Wishes
As we prepare for year-end celebrations, we ask you to remember that your Block Association provides you with evening security all year, with tree beds full of lovely flowers in the warm seasons and other services.  We can provide them only with your help.  Please consider a year-end contribution using the form on page 8.       Thank you.
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President steps down
Teresa Elwert, who has led the block association for the past nine years, has stepped down from the position of president ahead of her announced date of resignation in the Fall of 2005. She wishes to devote her energy and time to recuperating from surgery. She will remain on the board and lead our beautification program. Hanna Rubin is serving as acting president until a new leader-ship structure is put in place.  The board thanks Teresa for her outstanding service and wishes her a very speedy recovery.

Corrections to October 2004 Newsletter

Thanks go to Mrs. Blau of 315 RSD who generously contributed her vintage clothing to benefit the Block Association at the Yard Sale.  Lydia Dufour was incorrectly listed as Linda Cartafalsa in the list of volunteers.
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West 104th St. Block Association
FINANCIAL REPORT NOV  2004


OPENING BALANCE: 
             $ 11,631.67

INCOME:
   Dues        

      $825.00

   Yard Sale Income

      Silent Auction                155.00

      Misc.                               11.00

      Food                                 8.00

   
 TOTAL INCOME:           
                 $ 999.00 

EXPENSES
   Guard Service            $ 4,413.66

   Newsletter                        298.73

   Yard Sale Misc.                  17.36

   Web site hosting 8-12/04 109.75

                                  50.00
 TOTAL EXPENSES
                           $ 4,839.50
  
CLOSING BALANCE 11/30/04
   $ 7,791.17
      

West 104th St. Block Association
YARD SALE OCTOBER 16, 2004
FINAL REPORT


INCOME:
 Space Leases     $ 2,965.00
 Silent Auction         1,655.00
 Book Sales             1,281.00
 Food Sales             1,048.00
 Bakery Sales             430.00
 T-shirts                      194.00
 Misc.                            30.00

TOTAL INCOME                                  $ 7,603.00

EXPENSES:
 Musicians             $ 1,450.00
 Music Instrument
          Rental                760.00
 Food & Beverages     474.00
 Port-O-San                 168.00
 Printing                         94.00
 Clown                         100.00
 Permit                           62.00
 Garbage Collection       40.00
 Misc.


   18.00
TOTAL  EXPENSES:                           $ 3,166.00

NET PROCEEDS                                 $ 4,437.00

Keep NYC firewood in NYC

Asian longhorned beetles love to hitch rides in firewood from infested areas such as Manhattan to non-infested areas, such as your weekend country home. Once in a neighborhood, the beetles will destroy the hardwood trees. The US Dept. of Agriculture needs your help to wipe out the Asian longhorned beetle: do not transport firewood out of Manhattan. Questions? Call the USDA at 1 877 STOP ALB or 1 866 265 0301.
  West 104th Street Block Association Board

President

Hanna Rubin 315 RSD 212.865.4579

VP/Secretary
Nancy Lian 320 RSD 212.316.6112

Treasurer

Sid Herzfeld 895 WEA 212.749.0085

Members

Barbara Bryan 905 WEA 212.864.5663



Missy Cohen 320 RSD 212.662.8710

                                Miriam Duhan 309 W 104 212.866.2791



Teresa Elwert 320 RSD 212.866.4260



Sheila Garden 905 WEA 212.662.5143



Alex Grannis 895 WEA 212.316.1644



Elly Ledogar 315 RSD 212.864.7148



Marsha Tantleff 315 RSD 212.932.9592



Gary Waskow 320 RSD 212.932.9082 



Steven Zirinsky 315 RSD 212.866.6732 
Know Your Neighbors– Jazz Lovers Take Note 
       by Barbara Bryan and Nancy Lian 

Husband and wife team Dom Minasi and Carol Mennie just celebrated the release of their two CD's at Smoke (Broadway, between 105th & 106th streets).  His was Quick Response, and hers was I'm Not a Sometime Thing.  It was a fitting location, as Dom introduced jazz to this pub years ago when it was Augie's.  Dom and Carol will have their first European tour early next year. 
Dom, a New York native, grew up in Queens and attended John Adams HS where he played on the football team, majored in music, sang in the chorus, played guitar in the dance band, and studied & played bass in the school orchestra.  Drawn to the original Birdland on 52nd St. as a teenager he absorbed its music, and has been a jazz man ever since.  In addition to backing singing groups in his early years, he has always had his own groups - ranging from duos, trios and up to 9-pieces.  His two recordings on Blue Note Records included a small 24-piece orchestra. 

He developed a program to teach literacy through music in the New York Public School system, including our local PS 75.  With children in his songwriting workshops he created more than 300 songs and a CD for the NYC Board of Education.  He has recorded one of these songs, Mama, It’s Cold Out Here, with block resident Devin Ratray as soloist.  (Remember when Devin did a wonderful, funny MC job for an early Yard Sale?)  Dom has also authored three books on jazz theory, chord substitution and improvising.  His CD Time Will Tell has been proposed for nomination for this year’s Grammy for both 'best jazz album' and 'best jazz solo'.  One tune from this CD, 'Round Midnight, (the only vocal, featuring Carol) has been on the top ten Playlist in Paris! 

This multi-talented author, composer, lyricist, guitarist and educator has years of creativity ahead of him.  His favorite occupation is composing and playing the guitar.  At times, Dom can play so ferociously, he can wear out 4 guitar picks playing just one tune! 

Carol was formerly an eastsider who reluctantly moved to our block (905 West End Ave.) on the west side more than 20 years ago because there was a bigger apartment, but is now an enthusiastic resident of our area.  Her theatrical background ranges from Shakespeare to Off-Broadway to the latest Fringe Festival. She introduced live entertainment (via her singing) at the first annual Yard Sale and supported that effort until her schedule could no longer permit it.  Her partnership with Dom has led to her first CD, and we expect there will be many more.  You may buy a CD or learn more about this talented couple who are our neighbors by going to www.domminasi.com.

In appreciation of our bulb planters 

On Sunday, November 14, block residents responded to an e-mail call by Teresa Elwert for volunteers to help plant tulips and daffodils in our block’s tree gardens. Their good work that cool morning, under Teresa’s direction, means we can all look forward to seeing creamy yellow daffodils and pink and scarlet tulips up and down the block in the spring. When you see these neighbors, be sure to thank them.

Susan Baldwin
     
Missy Cohen

Tova Getoff

Dru Heidle

Sid Herzfeld

Nancy Lian

Gwen Pier

Woody Pier

Brian Portelli

Marsha Tantleff

Gary Waskow

We were also fortunate to have the following residents on standby, ready to plant during the week if necessary. Ira, Karen, and Marisa Gershenhorn, Henry Pita, Joe Rappaport, Elly Ledogar, Joan Harris, Lani Sanjek, Alistair Drummond, Allen and Kyra Baird, Katherine Randall.

Thanks to everyone for their interest in making the block look beautiful!

The Moving Deuce:  Films on Times Square
         Courtesy Kathleen Hulser, public historian at The New-York Historical Society


This special program of films was curated by Barbara Abrash and Kathleen Hulser, and will be introduced by Kathleen, a block resident, on Wednesday, Dec. 15 at 6:30 pm. at the Gotham Center, CUNY Graduate Center, 365 Fifth Ave. at 34th St.  The program is free, but you are urged to come early. 

Wallace McCutcheon. Panorama of Times Building , 1905 Edison/Library of Congress. 1 min. 
Rudy Burckhardt Square Times. 1967.  6.5 min. Filmmakers Coop. 
Sodom and Gomorrah. 1976.  6.5 min. Filmmakers Coop. 
Peter Bosselman/Municipal Art Society.  Times Square . 1985. 12 min.   
Charles Ahearn. Doin' Time in Times Square. 1991 40 min. (excerpt, 25 min.)  
Martina Radwan. Spring in Awe . 2004. 4 min. 
Richard Sandler, The Gods of Times Square. 1999. 94 min. (excerpt, 25 min.)  
Surveillance Camera Players . Nov. 2001. 5 min.  
This evening of short films roams around the Deuce, starting with a 1905 pan from the then unfinished Times Square Tower. The assortment of cinematic visions constitutes a national template of the mixed-up, hybrid American culture that brewed for a hundred years in the heart of urban New York.  The transformation of the old Longacre Square, a neighborhood devoted to livery stables and tack shops, into Times Square in 1904 coincided with the early days of silent film. A dense patchwork of subway lines below ground belched people day and night to man the cultural and media outlets above. These Broadway agents, vaudeville stars, chorines, strippers, costume designers, set decorators, hard-bitten reporters and tin-pan alley composers flavored the area with the distinctive roar of New York slang, immigrant accents, backstage gossip and advertising ballyhoo. Lines between life, the stage, the movies and the press blurred. 
Welcome Back Metro Twin Theater!

We finally have movies again north of 96th Street.  The major renovations of the landmarked Metro Theater are complete and we currently can see two first-run movies – “The Incredibles” or “After Midnight”, a new Italian film.  The theater will show foreign and independent films, as well as first-run feature films.  You will find 292 new seats upstairs, and 188 downstairs, and new red carpeting.  This landmarked building is 71 years old, has seen good and bad times during its seven decades, and plans are to keep it visually authentic for many more years. Peter H. Elson, theater operator, has a lease on the Metro for 20 years. In 1934 there were 18 cinemas on Broadway from 59th to 110th Streets. In 1989 only 4 remained, and of those original 18, only the Metro is still here.  The nearest new theater is the Leonard Nimoy Thalia Theater in the Symphony Space complex.

CALENDAR OF SELECTED EVENTS

12/10-11-12  New York Revels celebrating the Winter Solstice and the music, dance and traditional stories of Scotland. A fully staged theatre honoring Christmas and the Winter Solstice in a unique multicultural experience that rouses people of all ages to sing in their seats and dance in the aisles.  Symphony Space, Peter J. SharpTheater.  Call 212.864.5400 for ticket information. 

12/11
1000 Paper Cranes:  A Season of Light Holiday Workshop.  Stroll through the Cathedral of St. John the Divine to see two gold menorahs and the giant Peace Tree, covered with 1000 paper cranes.  A workshop to design and produce “triptych” cards, candleholders and origami cranes to take home follows the tour.  Ages 4 and up $5 per child, with adult.  Meet at information booth at 10 for the 2-hour workshop.  

12/12
La Dolce Vita, directed by Federico Fellini with Marcello Mastroianni, Anouk Aimee, Anita Ekberg.  1960 Award winning classic.  174 minutes.  Leonard Nimoy Theater, 95th St. & Bwy.  4 pm.  Repeats 12/14, 12/18, 12/21, and 12/28 at 8 pm.  Call 212.864.5400 for more information.

12/14
Stories and Tales from Around the World.  Special Program presented by Getchie Argetsinger for ages 3 and older.  Morningside Heights Library, 2900 Bwy at 113th St.  Call 212.864.2530 for more information.

12/16
Click-On the Web, Special Program introduction to the Internet for parent and child.  Ages 4 and older, with preregistration required.  Morningside Heights Library, 2900 Bwy at 113th St.  Call 212.864.2530 for more information.

12/16-18  Paul Winter Consort and the Winter Solstice 25th Anniversary Celebration.  Russian Village singers/Dancers, African-American Drummers/Dancers and more.  Cathedral of St. John the Divine.  Performances at 7:30 with additional 2 pm matinee on 12/18.  Call Box office at 212.662.2133 for ticket information.  

12/17    Ensembles Concert, Preparatory Orchestra, Bloomingdale Chamber Orchestra.  Bloomingdale School of Music, 323 W 108th St.  7:30 pm  Free.  Call 212.663.6021 for more information. Music by Arlen and Brahms.

12/19
Riverside Park Christmas Count. Meet at 9:30 am at 120th St. & RSD to count birds as you go south through the Women’s Grove to 96th St.  Wear comfortable, sturdy sneakers or hiking boots, dress warmly and bring binoculars, and stay for as much of the 3 hours as you can.  Call 212.870.3070 to say you are coming, and if you have questions.

12/20
InterSchool Orchestras Festival of Young Musicians; three youth orchestras and a Symphonic Band play classical and holiday music.  Peter Jay Sharp Theatre, 95th St. at Bwy.  7 pm.  Tickets $10.  Call 212.864.5400 for more information.

12/29
P.D.Q. Bach:  The Jekyll & Hyde Show.  Hilarious classical music parody guaranteed to raise your spirits.  Peter Jay Sharp Theatre, 95th St. at Bwy.  8 pm.  Program repeats 12/l30.  Call 212.864.5400 for more information or visit www.schickele.com.

12/21
Knitwits, Special Program, Intergenerational knitting program for all ages.  Bloomingdale Library, 150 W 100 St., 4 pm.  Call 212.222.8030 for more information.

12/21
Holiday Sing.  Join the 102/103rd St. Block Association at 7 pm in front of 865 WEA at 103rd St. After the sing there attend the annual post party in the lobby of the Masters at 310 RSD.

1/6
An Evening of Early Jazz, with Manhattan Ragtime Orchestra and others,  Tribeca Performing Arts Center, 199 Chambers St..  8 pm.  Tickets $27.50.  Call 212.220.1460 for more information. 

1/8
Peter and the Wolf, with life-sized puppets who tell the Russian story of Peter who meets a cat, bird, duck, and a wolf and presented by Das Puppenspiel players with the traditional Prokofiev music.  Peter Jay Sharp Theater, 11 am.  Call 212.864.5400 for ticket information.

1/11
American Globe Theatre presents:  Romeo and Juliet and Stage Combat, Workshop where you can learn acting with a teacher from the theatre.  Perform for your family and friends  - selection from Romeo and Juliet, including famous sword-fighting scenes.  Ages 12 to 18.  No experience required.  Morningside Heights Library, 2900 Bwy at 113th St.  Call 212.864.2530 for more information.  Repeats 1/14, 1/18, 1/21, 1/25, 1/31.

1/19
Blok and Akhmatova:  Poets without Heroes.  Homage to Russians Alexander Blok, Anna Akhmatova and works by Slonimsky, Sviridov, Prokofiev and more.  NY Festival of Song with Steven Blier (block resident) and others.  Merkin Concert Hall,129 W 67 St.  8 pm.  Call 212.501.3330 for ticket information.

1/20
Dido and Aeneas by Henry Purcell, presented by the New York Chamber Opera.  Leonard Nimoy Thalia.  8 pm.  Repeats 1/22 and 1/24.  Call 212.864.5400 for more information.

1/22
The Adventures of Milo and Otis.  Masanori Hata’s action film with a kitten and puppy on an unanticipated adventure.  Dudly Moore narrates this international hit.  11 am and 2 pm.  Symphony Space, Peter J. Sharp Theater.  Call 212.864.5400 for ticket information. 

2/5
Tom Chapin presents playful lyrics and irresistible melodies – and a didjeridoo – at his annual visit to Symphony Space.  Good for all ages.  Peter Jay Sharp Theatre.  11 am.  Call 212.864.5400 for ticket information.

2/6
Broadway Bach Ensemble, Michael Tietz, conductor.  Elgar’s Cello Concerto in E, Borodin’s Polovetsian Dances.  Broadway Presbyterian Church, 114 St.  4 pm. Free.  Call 914.654.1062 for more information.

The Bell Tolls, but Don't Ask to See It:  

World's Largest Tuned Bell at Riverside Church 

Can Be Heard but Not Seen     

     By Elizabeth Trembath-Reichert, Columbia Daily Spectator
 
What exactly does a 40,900-pound bell look like? The public may 
never know. The Riverside Church bell tower, which houses the 
world's largest tuned bell, used to offer visitors a 360 degree view 
of Harlem, the Hudson River, and Morningside Heights from its
observation deck.

The tower has been entirely closed for the past five years due to
renovations, but it reopened in a rededication ceremony on Oct. 17.
The tower is open for use, but not to the public, officials said.  
Columbia students will once more hear the bells on Sunday mornings
when they are rung manually, but a strike mechanism that will make
the bells chime on the hour will not be installed until spring 2005.

Hearing the bells is only part of the bell tower's draw, Riverside
Church Chief Administrative Officer Del Glover said. "It is quite
fascinating to see the ringing of the bells," he said. "Part of the
thrill is actually watching it."

There are also many misconceptions about how the carillon actually
works that can be corrected by watching the process. "Many people 
do not know that the bells do not actually ring; instead, clappers move
and hit the sides of the bell," Glover said.

Along with viewing the bells, the tower's observation deck also
allows for a comprehensive view of the city. "When 9/11 happened, 
you could see right down Riverside Drive to where the towers were 
from the bell tower," Riverside Church Administrative Music Assistant
Barbara Starr said.  Concerns about reopening the bell tower to the 
public have arisen since the terrorist attacks of Sept. 11 due to safety 
concerns. "As of now, the observation deck and the carillon remain 
closed to the general public, but we are trying to figure out how to 
share this with the public," Glover said.

One possible idea is installing closed-circuit televisions to show
the ringing of the bells and the carillonneur. Still, some say
nothing can replace viewing the bells in person.  "Visitors come 
for the view," longtime Riverside Church volunteer Patricia Clark 
said. "Sometimes people do just come here for the bell
tower, and when they get here and realize that it is not there, they
are disappointed."

Final decisions regarding the tower will be made by the Riverside
Church Council. The Laura Spelman Rockefeller Carillon, the set of
bells named after John D. Rockefeller's mother, has been a part of
Riverside Church since 1930.


Block Association T-Shirts for Sale

Block association T-shirts are for sale in all child and adult sizes. Made 
of 100% cotton, they're white with the distinctive blue man-in-the-moon 
design and make great holiday gifts. Child size shirts (small and medium) 
are $8; adult size shirts (medium, large, and x-large) are $10; XXL shirts 
are $12.  Call Marsha Tantleff at 212 932 9592.

Neighborhood Services for Hire

Private coaching sessions to help actors to develop effective performances; to evaluate and help with auditions, and more; gentle and fun.  Sessions are approximately one hour each, preferably during the day or early evening.  Member of AEA,SAG,AFTRA with 37 years of acting, teaching and directing experience.  Contact Michael Graves at 212.663.5133.   

Tutoring.  Block resident Allen Baird will tutor your child and make a real difference.  NYS teacher Special Education certificate, plus experience as a Kaplan College Board trainer.  Call 212.663.2007 or allenjanbaird@hotmail.com.
Piano lessons for all ages.  Beginners & children welcome.  Experienced teacher makes it fun while you learn.  212.662.1466

Make-up artist, stylist. For fashion shows, TV/soap operas, film; ES Styles; 212.280.8199

Professional Organizing. If you would like to be "Organized and Clutter Free" I can help with files, closets, shelves, drawers and storage. Spring cleaning. Jump starts available. Inquiries welcomed. Let me help you take action now. 212.663.6409.
TV crews and production services.  Manages location crews, studio productions, and live events with the most experienced and best-suited personnel.  Crew 1 TV, Dino Quaglietta, resident of 320 Riverside.  212.665.8277; web site: www.crew1tv.com; email: crew1tv@aol.com.

Jack Price:  General Painting and cleaning-apartments, houses, offices, etc.  Tel: 718.961.4542, cell 917.751.7927.  email: JPNYCguy@earthlink.net.

Cat sitter.  Responsible, experienced.  Comes twice a day and pets, feeds, and plays with your cat.  References available.  Charges $5 a day.  Lydia, age 12, resident of 905 WEA.  212.865.6588.

Private yoga and pre-natal yoga in the comfort of your home by a certified Hatha yoga teacher.  Harininiyoga, block resident.  917.968.6457.

Cat Cottage/Cat Calls.  Cat sitter:  feed, give medication, scoop out pan, Jeanne Adlon, recommended by block resident.  212.734.6866.

Coral calcium:  Bob Barefoot formula:  discounted.  It really works!  Ca20 Co., 212.678.2128.  starthealthy @ msm.com

Piano teacher. Doctorate candidate; Manhattan School of Music grad; experienced faculty member; beginners of all ages welcome. Judy, 212.665.7814.

Your Neighborhood service publicized - free!

You can publicize your neighborhood service (babysitting, dog walking, apartment cleaning, etc.) free in the newsletter and on our web site.  To submit an ad, fill out the form on our web site (www.bloomingdale.org Neighborhood Services for Hire) or mail/deliver the following information to Teresa Elwert, 320 RSD, #9D.  

   For our records:  your name and mailing address

   For publication:  your name, contact method (phone # or e-mail address), description of your service

   Placement:  newsletter, website, or both

Dues  4th Quarter 10/04-12/04

Please allocate my contribution to:





  Amount of check: ____________

____ Security  ___ Beautification ___Social ___Newsletter ___Board Decision 


 (Suggested amount:  $25.00)

Name ______________________________________________________________

Address ____________________________________________________________  Apt. No. _________

E-mail Address _______________________________________________________

(For internal use only. The Block Association will not sell, exchange, or lend your e-mail address to any outside parties)

Make checks payable to West 104th Street Block Association Inc.

Mail to our treasurer:




or drop off at

Sid Herzfeld, 895 WEA., Apt. 5D, NY NY 10025

315 RSD: Tantleff,  Apt 6C, 320 RSD: Elwert, Apt 9D





                          905 WEA: Bryan, Apt 141, 309 W. 104: Duhan, Apt  8C
Street Light                                                �Replacement Project


We have received approval from both the Art Commission and the Community Board to proceed with the lighting project. Now we are just trying to collect the last of the promised funds before we place the order.��The four Cobra heads will be replaced by F poles. These lights can be seen on 8th St. between Fifth and Sixth Avenues, where they were installed a year or two ago.��The use of F poles was determined by the Art Commission to be the appropriate light pole for our block.��Once all the money is secured, installation will take place about four months later. ��We would like to thank all for the positive reinforcement we have received both verbally and financially from individuals and from Boards in achieving our goal sooner than we had anticipated. A delightful surprise.
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